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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE ALLIANCE OF 
LITERARY SOCIETIES HELD 22 MAY 2022 AT HULL HISTORY CENTRE 

 

Chairman’s welcome: Marty Ross welcomed everyone to the first ALS AGM held in 
person since the gathering in 2019. Marty thanked the hosts, the Philip Larkin 
Society, and expressed regret that the AGMs in 2020 and 2021 could not be hosted 
in person by the Walmsley Society and the Betjeman and Hopkins Societies 
respectively. Societies represented:  

Margery Allingham Society, Jane Austen Society, Arnold Bennett Society, Brontë 
Society, Lewis Carroll Society, Elmet Trust, Elizabeth Gaskell Society, Thomas 
Hardy Society, Hopkins Society, Johnson Society (Lichfield), Keats-Shelley Memorial 
Association, Charles Lamb Society, Philip Larkin Society, Leamington Literary 
Society, Wyndham Lewis Society, Nancy Blackett Trust, Barbara Pym Society, 
Arthur Ransome Society, Terence Rattigan Society, Siegfried Sassoon Fellowship,  
Angela Thirkell Society, Edward Thomas Fellowship, Trollope Society, University of 
London Extra-Mural Literary Association, Sylvia Townsend Warner Society, Mary 
Webb Society, Virginia Woolf Society of Great Britain, Charlotte M. Yonge 
Fellowship, Zola Readers. 

Apologies:  Linda Curry (John Clare Society). 

Acceptance of minutes of AGM 2021:  The minutes were approved and were 
signed by the chair. 

Matters arising: There were no matters arising. 

Chairman’s report: Marty advised of changes to the committee. Linda Curry stood 
down as Chair but remains a member of the committee. Don Lee and Helen 
Newman stood down as members of the committee. They were thanked for their 
years of service on the committee. Lyn Lockwood has been co-opted onto the 
committee. Marty put out a request for any volunteers to join the committee to 
spread the workload. 

Marty announced that Claire Harman is standing down as President. Claire was 
given a small gift as a token of thanks on behalf of the ALS. 

The ALS had been represented at the annual LitHouses Conference last November. 
The theme of the conference was addressing the legacy of colonialism, which may 
be relevant to some of the ALS member societies. 

The Milton Society of Georgia (the country in the Caucasus and not the US state)  
had joined, giving an international scope to the ALS membership. 
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Marty noted the success of the campaign, which the ALS had supported, to retain 
the contents of the Honresfield Library for the nation. Member societies may benefit 
from the distribution of the contents to organisations associated with the authors 
whose materials were part of the collection. 

A small annual grant has been established in memory of Julie Shorland, formerly 
treasurer of the ALS, who died last year. Applications were invited for this year’s 
grant. 

Next year will be the 50th anniversary of the ALS. Ideas were sought for ways that 
this might be marked. 

Marty concluded with a reminder that the ALS can serve as a communications hub 
for the benefit of member societies who are invited to make use of the ALS events 
calendar, website news section, twice-yearly newsletter and social media to interact 
with other societies and their members for everyone’s mutual benefit.  

Secretary’s report: Mark Green reported the launch of a digital initiative to support 
member societies. A survey of member societies had sought views on a number of 
possible actions. The most popular proposal had been the introduction of a Society 
of the Month feature on the ALS website to introduce member societies to a new, 
broader audience. This had been implemented and the first societies were already 
appearing on the ALS website. 

Treasurer’s report:  Jeremy Mitchell presented a copy of the accounts. He advised 
that 79 societies had renewed membership with 16 still outstanding from April. He is 
moving all renewals to April to streamline administration. 

Editors’ reports:   

Newsletter 

Mark Green confirmed that two newsletters had been issued and that contributions 
for future newsletters were always welcome. It was an excellent way to publicise 
events to the members of other societies. 

Journal – ALSo 

Robin Healey reported that the ‘Writers in Lockdown’ parody edition had been 
published online. Seven submissions had been received so far for the next edition on 
the theme of ‘The Day Job’: how writers’ employment before or during their writing 
career impacted on what they wrote.  

Election of officers and committee: The three main officers, who were confirmed 
in post: 

 Chair – Marty Ross (Johnson Society (Lichfield)) 

 Secretary – Mark Green (Trollope Society) 

 Treasurer – Jeremy Mitchell (Edward Thomas Fellowship) 

The rest of the committee were elected en bloc. 
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Lyn Lockwood, who had been co-opted onto the committee since the previous AGM 
was proposed and elected to the committee. 

Marty confirmed that the ALS was approaching a number of individuals with a view 
to finding a President going forward. 

Future AGMs: Alys Blakeway of the Charlotte M. Yonge Society invited us to 
Winchester. It is planned to hold the meetings at St Swithun’s School, which is 
outside the city centre. As well as speakers, it is planned that there will be a visit to 
the Hampshire Record Office, dinner at Winchester Cathedral and a walk to key sites 
relevant to Yonge around Winchester. 

Other future AGMs include: 

• 2024 Arthur Ransome Society in a venue yet to be decided, but possibly the 
Lake District or East Anglia. 

• 2025 Kipling Society 
• 2026 Edward Thomas Fellowship  
• 2027 Norman Nicholson Society 

Any other business: There was a discussion of how different societies had 
refreshed their approach to maintain relevance when covid had impacted the 
possibilities for in-person meetings. Many societies had turned to zoom to continue 
meetings. The Hopkins Society holds quarterly poetry readings. The Yonge Society 
has global reads. The Johnson Society has found it has wider reach through zoom 
than it has hitherto attained. The Larkin Society has increased membership and is 
active with its own YouTube channel. The Trollope Society has fortnightly zoom 
meetings open to members and non-members alike with a reading programme 
planned several months ahead, making use of Facebook advertising to stimulate 
interest. The ability to reach out to non-members was also stressed by Galloway 
Raiders. 

The Lewis Carroll Society is hosting an Alice’s Day in Oxford in July which will be 
attended by the great-granddaughter of the original Alice. 

Marty closed the meeting with a request to everyone to tell the committee what the 
ALS could be doing to serve its members more effectively. 

Date and venue of next AGM:  Next year’s AGM will be held on 22 April 2023 in 
Winchester. 


